DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 447 381 CG 030 481

AUTHOR Browning, Christine

TITLE Using the APA Guidelines for Psychotherapy with Lesbian,

Gay, and Bisexual Clients in Education and Training.

PUB DATE 2000-08-00

NOTE 12p.; Paper presented at the Annual Conference of the

American Psychological Association (108th, Washington, DC,

August 4-8, 2000).

PUB TYPE Information Analyses (070) -- Opinion Papers (120) --

Speeches/Meeting Papers (150)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC01 Plus Postage.

DESCRIPTORS *Bisexuality; *Counselor Training; Curriculum Development;

Graduate Students; *Guidelines; Higher Education;
*Homosexuality; Internship Programs; *Lesbianism;

*Psychotherapy

IDENTIFIERS *American Psychological Association

ABSTRACT

The American Psychological Association's adoption of the Guidelines for Psychotherapy with Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Clients has the potential to change the education and training approaches in psychology graduate programs and internship settings. Current research suggests that many graduate students do not receive adequate information about sexual orientation issues. The Guidelines provide clear suggestions for exemplary practice with this population and may be used as a model curriculum for the development of Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual (LGB) courses. The Guidelines may also be used as a framework for graduate programs and internships to evaluate the existence or depth of their current training experiences in LGB psychology. This may lead to formal criteria and impact accreditation issues. By endorsing the Guidelines, the APA suggests or recommends that their use is an important step in helping to provide a high level of professional practice by psychologists. The three guidelines related to the education and training of psychologists are discussed in detail. (Contains 12 references.) (MKA)



Using the APA Guidelines for Psychotherapy with Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Clients in **Education and Training**

Christine Browning

"PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)."

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION Office of Educational Research and Improvement EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)

This document has been reproduced as received from the person or organization originating it.

- Minor changes have been made to improve reproduction quality.
- Points of view or opinions stated in this document do not necessarily represent official OERI position or policy.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

Education and Training

Abstract

The adoption of the <u>APA Guidelines for Psychotherapy with Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Clients</u> in 2000 has the potential for changing the education and training approaches in psychology graduate programs and internship settings. Current research suggests that many graduate students do not receive adequate information about sexual orientation issues. The Guidelines provide clear suggestions for exemplary practice with this population and may be used as a model curriculum for the development of LGB courses.



Using the APA Guidelines for Psychotherapy with Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Clients in Education and Training

Christine Browning, Ph.D. University of California, Irvine

Presented at the American Psychological Association convention, August 5, 2000, Washington, DC.

Holly Near sings a wonderful song that is often heard at LGB rallies, marches, and demonstrations. The song honors lesbian, gay, and bisexual people as a "kind and gentle people," who are singing for their lives. In addition to being a kind and gentle people, those of us who work toward changing how society and mental health professionals perceive LGB people, must also be a hopeful and persevering people. Collectively, we have been singing for our lives and the lives of those we work with through our teaching, research, and clinical work for a long, long, long time.

As I began to think about what I wanted to say about using the <u>Guidelines</u> for education and training purposes, I reflected on what, if anything will be different about having <u>Guidelines</u> endorsed by the American Psychological Association. After all, there have been many excellent articles and books that have articulated the need for psychology graduate programs and internships to teach students about the lives of LGB people. Many of these resources are cited in the <u>Guidelines</u>. These authors have made very specific suggestions about the content of a comprehensive curriculum as well as the need for LGB training and education to prepare psychologists to practice competently. Not all of these articles have been recent. For example, Joe Norton wrote an article in 1982 entitled, "Integrating gay issues into counselor education." This has been followed by many other articles including Buhrke & Douce's article in 1991 that urged psychology departments to



Monitor had an article by Ruth Fassinger that provided specific examples of how to incorporate LGB content into undergraduate psychology coursework. Despite these and other useful articles and books, has anything changed? Are graduate programs and internships offering comprehensive training in LGB issues? Do students today feel more knowledgeable and comfortable working with LGB people as a result of their graduate training?

Well, there has been some improvement compared to the days when the majority of psychology departments taught about homosexuality as a perversion and advocated aversion therapy, however, let us say that there is still a lot of room for improvement. In 1998, Phillips & Fischer asked graduate students in clinical and counseling psychology programs about their exposure to LGB psychology. Overall, they found that students received little didactic instruction; had few required readings, and had very limited hours of didactic practicum training (the mean was less than 3 hours). When asked if they felt prepared to work with LGB clients, most reported that they felt "ill-prepared" to counsel LG clients and even less prepared to work with bisexual clients. This is similar to the findings reported by Allison, et al's 1994 study which found only about 1/3 of the graduate students felt confident about the quality of their work with LGB clients. Ruth Fassinger and I are exploring the amount and types of exposure students have to LGB issues in internship settings. We have some preliminary data that suggests that although most counseling center internships offer some didactic training in LGB issues but the average time spent on the topic was only 4 hours.



Not only are students inadequately trained in LGB issues, but the academic climate regarding LGB issues continues to be very cold. In 1996, Pilkington & Cantor surveyed graduate students to assess whether their graduate programs in clinical, counselor or school psychology manifested heterosexual bias. They found that less than 25% of the graduate programs included instruction about sexual orientation issues. They also described experiences reported by students that depicted harmful behavior and attitudes toward nonheterosexual orientations. Many students reported the faculty's use of biased textbooks that focused on homosexuality as pathology; instructors who made offensive comments and experiences of discrimination and bias based on their sexual orientation.

What is the implication from this? Well, we know from several surveys that gay men, lesbian women, bisexual men, and bisexual women seek psychotherapy in greater proportions than heterosexual women and men (Bell & Weinberg, 1978; Bradford & Ryan, 1988; Moss, 1995; Nystrom, 1997). Combine that information with reports that the next generation of psychologists continue to feel that they have not received adequate education and training in LGB psychology and we can speculate that LGB clients are not being served well.

So, we know four things: 1) heterosexual bias in psychotherapy negatively impacts the therapeutic process; 2) graduate students continue to experience heterosexism and bias in graduate schools; 3) students perceive that they are not adequately trained to provide services to LGB clients; and 4) that implementation of suggestions provided by previous research for improving the curriculum has not occurred on a grand scale.

6



It is also important to note that the <u>Guidelines</u> do not address issues faced by people who are Transgender. Research on education and training about LGB issues has not fully examined to the extent to which transgender issues are being addressed in graduate programs. This is an important area for more research and education.

So what can the <u>Guidelines for Psychotherapy with Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual</u>
<u>Clients</u> do regarding education and training?

Hopefully, the <u>Guidelines</u> will be viewed as a model for the development of distinct LGB courses as well as identify specific LGB topics that can be integrated within the existing core areas of graduate study. The <u>Guidelines</u> could also be used as a framework for graduate programs and internships to evaluate the existence or depth of their current training experiences in LGB psychology. This could lead to formal criteria that would operationalize the diversity requirement for APA-accredited programs with respect to LGB issues. The APA accreditation diversity criteria specifies that training programs "must develop knowledge and skills in their students relevant to human diversity such as people with handicapping conditions; of different ages, genders, ethnic and racial backgrounds, religions, and lifestyles." Lifestyle is the code word to signify "us."

Although the <u>Guidelines</u> are aspirational in nature, rather than prescriptive or enforceable, it <u>is</u> an APA document. By approving the <u>Guidelines</u>, APA suggests or recommends that the use of the <u>Guidelines</u> is an important step in helping to provide a high level of professional practice by psychologists (p. 1, <u>Guidelines</u> Introduction). The APA endorsement of the <u>Guidelines</u> may be the impetus needed to challenge and support programs to provide better education and training in LGB issues. For programs that might



be reluctant to incorporate information about LGB issues in the curriculum, the guidelines may help by sanctioning instruction in this area.

Learning about LGB issues in not just a cognitive process about acquiring information, it also requires students to explore their own personal feelings and biases toward homosexuality and bisexuality. The <u>Guidelines</u> not only suggest content areas to teach but also underscore the importance of examining one's own attitudes about homosexuality and bisexuality (Guideline 2). Guideline 2 asserts that when practitioners knowingly or unknowingly apply heterosexual norms or explicitly or implicitly hold negative attitudes toward homosexual or bisexual individuals, the provision of services to LGB people will be negatively effected.

The <u>Guidelines</u> are supported by the APA <u>Code of Ethics</u> that urges psychologists to "strive to be aware of their own belief systems, values, beliefs, needs, and limitations and the effect of these on their work (APA, 1992, p.1599). This is particularly important when psychologists are providing services to those who may be different from them.

Combined, the <u>APA Guidelines</u> and the <u>APA Code of Ethics</u> may help to legitimatize opportunities for education about LGB issues. Those who educate or supervise psychologists whether in graduate or internship programs are encouraged by the <u>Guidelines</u> to incorporate cognitive and affective components to the training on LGB issues.

The education that most psychologists receive about individual development, couples, family, and relationship issues is usually presented from a heterosexual context.

As Garnets et al (1991) found in the psychotherapy bias study, a heterosexual context not only fails to address the issues experienced by gay, lesbian, and bisexual individuals but it



may lead to misinterpreting their experience and providing inappropriate and biased treatment. Therefore not only must students become more knowledgeable about LGB psychology and be aware of their own biases; but it is important for students to become aware of how the traditional psychological literature taught in the curriculum renders non-heterosexual experiences invisible. Consequently, students must not assume that the heterosexual norms found in the literature generalize to LGB people.

The Guidelines for Psychotherapy with Lesbian, Gay, and Bisexual Clients provides three separate guidelines related to the education and training of psychologists. The first (Guideline 14) addresses the training of graduate students and interns in psychology on LGB issues. In addition to what I have already mentioned, one area for discussion is about how to incorporate LGB issues in graduate education. Whether specific courses on LGB issues should be developed or whether LGB issues should be incorporated within other required courses is often debated. The guidelines do not address what structure should be used in teaching LGB psychology. Specific guideline information however, could be incorporated within traditional graduate course content areas such as marriage and family counseling classes, courses on ethnic and disability populations, adolescent psychology, geriatric psychology, as well as classes in human sexuality and human development. LGB issues could easily be integrated in all of the above. As a separate LGB psychology class, the guidelines provide a blueprint for curriculum content to prepare psychologists to adequately provide services to LGB individuals, couples, families, and their families or origin. In fact, the 16 Guidelines would make a good outline for the development of a semester course focusing on LGB Psychology.



The second education guideline (Guideline 15) is targeted toward updating the skills and knowledge of psychologists through ongoing continuing education, supervision, and consultation. Currently, no state psychology licensing boards require licensed psychologists to receive training on LGB issues. The existence of the Guidelines might encourage state psychology boards to recommend or require that psychologists attend CE workshops on LGB issues and provide such opportunities at state conferences. State Boards of Psychology could further emphasize the value of the <u>Guidelines</u> if they were used as a model for competent practice and integrated into the oral examination for licensure. From personal experience providing various CE to mental health professionals, I have found that while the participants indicated that they all had LGB clients in their practice, most never had any coursework or specialized training in LGB psychology. Only a few participants acknowledged ever reading a book or journal article that addressed the topic. For the majority of these experienced clinicians, this was their first CE workshop on the topic. It would be helpful if there were some type of external motivation to help expose clinicians to this body of knowledge.

The third education guideline (Guideline 16) encourages psychologists to become familiar with current resources that will be of benefit to their clients. An indirect benefit of this guideline is to help psychologists discover the diversity of the LGB community. Since resources frequently change within a community, clinicians need to be actively learning about available resources throughout their careers.

When I began talking, I mentioned the need for hopefulness and perseverance. I have a lot of hope that the <u>Guidelines</u> will make a difference in the education and training of psychologists. It will take a lot of perseverance to hang in there while institutions



gradually change. However, I think that this is an important moment in history to build on our past successes. I believe that many graduate and internship programs want to prepare their students to work with LGB populations but may not have known what information should be included. The <u>Guidelines</u> provide a structure to begin the development of various types of educational interventions.

We all need to take part in making this change happen. The first step is to download a copy of the <u>Guidelines</u> or pick one up here at the convention. Don't wait until the Guidelines are published in the <u>APA Monitor</u> in December. Next, make a lot of copies. If you are a faculty member or student in a psychology department, distribute a copy of the <u>Guidelines</u> to all the faculty and grad students. Append a note asking to discuss how these guidelines can be incorporated into the curriculum. Address the importance of also having specific courses and seminars on LGB psychology. If you are in a practice group or an agency, do the same. Share the <u>Guidelines</u> with your colleagues, ask that continuing education be provided on LGB issues for the staff. If you work at an internship setting do the same. Also examine the content of the internship's current LGB training to see if it provides comprehensive training that will prepare students to work with LGB clients and their families. Education must be broader than simply teaching students about the coming out process.

We have an opportunity now to build upon the momentum created by the passage of the <u>Guidelines</u>. Our hopefulness and perseverance about the development of the <u>Guidelines</u> has paid off. Now the next task is to be sure that the <u>Guidelines</u> are used to improve the quality of services delivered to <u>LGB</u> people. We will continue to need hope, perseverance, and a commitment to action to accomplish this.

11



References

Allison, K., Crawford, I., Echemendia, R., Robinson, I., & Knepp, D. (1994). Human diversity and professional competence: Training in clinical and counseling psychology revisited. <u>American Psychologist</u>, 49, 792-796.

American Psychological Association. (1992). Ethical principles and code of conduct. American Psychologist, 48(12), 1597-1611.

Bell, A.P., & Weinberg, M.S. (1978). Homosexualities: A study of diversity among men and women. New York: Simon & Schuster.

Bradford, J., & Ryan, C. (1988). The national lesbian and gay health care survey. Washington, D.C: National Lesbian and Gay Health Care Foundation.

Buhrke, R.A., & Douce, L. A. (1991). Training issues for counseling psychologists working with lesbians and gay men. The Counseling Psychologist, 19, 248-252.

Fassinger, R. Sexual orientation issues can be easily integrated into many classes. <u>APA Monitor 29</u>, (4), April 1998

Garnets, L., Hancock, K., Cochran, S., Goodchilds, J., & Peplau, L. (1991). Issues in psychotherapy with lesbians and gay men: A survey of psychologists. <u>American Psychologist</u>, 46(9), 964-972.

Moss, J.F. (1995, August). <u>Gay, lesbian, and bisexual client's perceptions of bias in psychotherapy</u>. Paper presented at the 103rd Annual Convention of the American Psychological Association, New York.

Norton, J. (1982). Integrating gay issues into counselor education. <u>Counselor Education</u> and <u>Supervision</u>, 21,208-212.

Nystrom, N. (1997, February). <u>Mental health experiences of gay men and lesbians</u>. Paper presented at the American Association for the Advancement of Science, Houston, TX.

Phillips, J., & Fisher, A. (1998). Graduate students: Training experience with lesbian, gay, and bisexual issues. <u>The Counseling Psychologist</u>, 26(5), 712-734.

Pilkington, N., & Cantor, J., (1996). Perceptions of heterosexual bias in professional psychology programs: A survey of graduate students. <u>Professional Psychology: Research and Practice</u>, 27(6), 604-612.





U.S. Department of Education

Office of Educational Research and Improvement (OERI) National Library of Education (NLE) Educational Resources Information Center (ERIC)



REPRODUCTION RELEASE

-		(Specific Document)	
I. DOC	UMENT IDENTIFICATION	N: Byckotherson	
Title: U	sing the APA Guideli	nes for	with lesbion, Gay and
Bi	sexual Clients in	Education and Train	with lesbion, Gayand
Author(s)	Christine Brow	ning PhD.	
Corporate	e Source: APA, Aug.	2000 Presentation in	Publication Date:
	Washington	.DC	
II. REP	RODUCTION RELEASE	:	
monthly al and electr reproducti	bstract journal of the ERIC system, Re ronic media, and sold through the ER ion release is granted, one of the follow	esources in Education (RIE), are usually ma RIC Document Reproduction Service (EDRS wing notices is affixed to the document.	to the educational community, documents announced in the de available to users in microfiche, reproduced paper copy. Credit is given to the source of each document, and ECK ONE of the following three options and sign at the bottom.
of the pag	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	The sample sticker shown below will be	
	ffixed to all Level 1 documents	effixed to all Level 2A documents PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AN	affixed to all Level 2B documents
PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY		DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN MICROFICHE, AND IN ELECTRONIC M FOR ERIC COLLECTION SUBSCRIBERS HAS BEEN GRANTED BY	PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE AND DISSEMINATE THIS MATERIAL IN
			_
	Same	5an	
3	E EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES ORMATION CENTER (ERIC)	TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCE INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)	TO THE EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION CENTER (ERIC)
1		2A	28
	Level 1	Level 2A	Level 2B
	\		-
reproduction	here for Level 1 release, permitting and dissemination in microfiche or other nival media (e.g., electronic) and paper copy.	Check here for Level 2A release, permitti reproduction and dissemination in microfiche electronic media for ERIC archival collect subscribers only	and in reproduction and dissemination in microfiche only
		nents will be processed as indicated provided reproduc reproduce is granted, but no box is checked, document	
	es indicated ebove. Reproduction from contractors requires permission from	rom the ERIC microfiche or electronic medi	ive permission to reproduce and disseminete this document a by persons other than ERIC employees and its system on-profit reproduction by libraries and other service agencies
Sign	Signature:	T) (rited Name/Position/Title:
here > (MissThe Sywains IN).		Thu.	HRISTINE BROWNING Ph D BYCK 10115T
please UNIV. IF CA COUNTE SSI, RM 202 INVI		LING CENTRY	ephone: 49 824 645 7 FAX: 449 834 . 0586
vided by ERIC	33+ 171 W INVII	V 7 CO 7 1	mbrewn, E UUI.EA
		H4H 8000	

III. DOCUMENT AVAILABILITY INFORMATION (FROM NON-ERIC SOURCE):

If permission to reproduce is not granted to ERIC, or, if you wish ERIC to cite the availability of the document from another source, please provide the following information regarding the availability of the document. (ERIC will not announce a document unless it is publicly available, and a dependable source can be specified. Contributors should also be aware that ERIC selection criteria are significantly more stringent for documents that cannot be made available through EDRS.)

Publisher/Distributor:	
Address:	•
Price:	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
If the right to grant this reproduction release is held by som	SHT/REPRODUCTION RIGHTS HOLDER: neone other than the addressee, please provide the appropriate name and

V. WHERE TO SEND THIS FORM:

Send this form to the following ERIC Clearinghouse:

University of North Carolina at Greensboro

ERIC/CASS

201 Ferguson Building

PO Box 26171

Greensboro, NC 27402-6171

However, if solicited by the ERIC Facility, or if making an unsolicited contribution to ERIC, return this form (and the document being contributed) to:

ERIC Processing and Reference Facility
4483-A Forbes Boulevard
Lanham, Maryland 20706

Telephone: 301-552-4200 Toll Free: 800-799-3742 FAX: 301-552-4700 e-mail: ericfac@inet.ed.gov

e-mail: ericfac@inet.ed.gov WWW: http://ericfac.piccard.csc.com

